Minutes of the remote meeting of Hay Town Council held at 6.00 pm on
12th April 2021
Present:    Cllr T Stedman (TS)       Cllr S Morris (SM)       Cllr J Morgan (JM)                                                                                                   

                 Cllr F Howard (FH)          Cllr D Landymore (DL)    Cllr G Like (GL
                 Cllr J Boyd Green (JBG)      Cllr J Prothero (JPr)   Cllr I Keith (IK)            
                  Cllr R Golesworthy (RWG)                  
Apologies: Cllr A Powell (AP)           
In Attendance: N Burdekin (NB)          Cllr G Ratcliffe (GR)      

James Thomas Hereford Times  
2713. Declarations of Interest and Code of Conduct
TS – HADSCAL Hay Woodland Group, Hay in Bloom

FH – HADSCAL, Cheesemarket Trustee, Castle Trust, The Warren & proposed cycleway

RWG – HADSCAL, The Warren, niece is working on the Kingdom Project, the Buttermarket

JPr – Hay in Bloom

SM – HADSCAL, The Warren, Cubs and Scouts Leader 1st Hay Scouts, Explorers, Summer Show, owner of business in Hay, Country Supplies
DL – Owner of business in Hay, Charlotte’s of Hay
JM – Hay Woodland Group, Hay Warren Anglers

GL – Owner of business in Hay, Gibbons Butchers

JBG – Owner of business in Hay, Green Ink Booksellers, Chamber of Commerce Board Member, Parish Hall & Friends of the Upper Wye
2714. “Hay Castle Opening” – Friends of Hay Castle

TS reported that she had spoken with Mary Penyore Morgan from the Friends of Hay Castle and agreed that this item to be deferred due to urgent items arising. The item will be discussed at an Events Sub Committee meeting on Friday 16th April. Meeting time agreed for 6.00 pm.
2715. Minutes of the meeting dated 1st March 2021
The minutes of the meeting were accepted as a true and accurate record. 
2716. Matters arising from the minutes not listed on the agenda
(a) All Wales Play equipment installation – now complete
NB confirmed that the new 3-metre rope pyramid had been installed by Eibe Sports on 31st March 2021 and that the grant from Powys CC for £4,999.00 had been deposited in HTC’s bank account on 5th March 2021. TS, SM and FH raised the concern that the work was not carried out to the specification that was expected, which was that the existing wetpour surfacing would be removed prior to the new surfacing being laid. However, this is not stipulated in the quote or invoice. Action: NB to e-mail Eibe Sports for clarification on this issue which will be reported to the next Finance Sub Committee meeting.
(b) Healthmatic SLA – signed by HTC
NB e-mailed Mal Holt (Healthmatic) the signed Service Level Agreement (SLA) on 24th March 2021. The SLA is for a one-year period ending 31st March 2022.
(c) One Voice Wales – Second Home Webinar – update from JBG
JBG attended a webinar on second homes. The Welsh Government is recommending that Local Authorities could have their own rules to be able to provide a more tailored approach to this issue by the LA. Hay has 3.9% of homes being used as second homes, whereas for coastal areas it is more in the region of 10%. TS asked if there is anything Town Councils need to do at this stage. JBG said not at the moment, the Welsh Government is at the first stage of the review.
(d) Any other items from minutes not issued
None
2717. Transforming Towns 
(i) Grant Budget Spend / Update from NB
NB confirmed that the budget spend is the same as last meeting. In terms of items purchased, NB said that everything had now arrived except:

· (x1) parasol for Shepherds Ice Cream;
· (x12) planters;

· Steel railings for the Cheesemarket and the Granary;
· 48 wicker and aluminium chairs (the 12 tables had arrived)

· The 5 trestle tables had arrived on 9th April, but two were too damaged and have been returned with replacements pending.
NB will continue to chase outstanding items.

(ii) Implementation of Transition Towns items / giving out and installing items 

NB said that all the wall mounted and free-standing heaters have arrived. There is also a gazebo for ISIS. Action: Councillors agreed that NB can distribute the items. 

NB added that the 24 tensa barriers for Hay Markets have been delivered and are in use. The folding tables, benches and storage trolley has been delivered to the Buttermarket and are in use. Hay Markets has received their two gazebos. The 5 ‘A’ Boards have been delivered to Hay Markets. 
Other items were then discussed:

· 3 hand sanitiser stations. Councillors agreed that 1 to be stationed at the Buttermarket, 1 outside the Cbeesemarket, and 1 for the sports pavilion, Brecon Road. Action: JM to ask Frank Davies for a quote to install the 3 sanitiser stations at the above locations.

· (x4) 2-person picnic seats have arrived. TS said she thought that High Town was too dangerous a location to site the picnic seats. FH proposed that the picnic seats are not located in High Town and that there be no parklet at High Town, JM seconded. RWG counter proposed that the parklet for High Town remains in place. JBG seconded. This was put to the vote. No other Councillors supported the counter proposal. FH’s original proposal as above was then voted on. SM, DL, JPr, GL, TS and IK all voted in favour of the proposal. Resolution passed.
Having passed the resolution to remove the parklet from High Town, Councillors discussed where to locate the (x4) 2-person picnic seats. TS suggested 2 for ISIS’ parklet. SM suggested 2 for outside the Buttermarket (and there is already a cleaner there who could clean the seats down). GL added the area opposite Red Indigos and FH suggested outside Chapters. Action: FH to contact businesses as above to see if they would like the picnic seats.
2718. Implementation of Social Distancing Measures in Hay
(i) Road Closure Traffic Orders – confirmed

Jo Lancey, Powys CC, had e-mailed HTC the signed and sealed road closures for Hay. TS said that HTC representatives were meeting Jo at midday to address some issues. In terms of the Traffic Order, if HTC wished to change this, it would need to go to the High Court and the cost would be £3,000.00. 
(ii) Road Closure Traffic Orders – responses from businesses, residents & HTC

Prior to the meeting, NB had e-mailed Councillors responses from several businesses, including one from Hay Pharmacy signed by 38 businesses on 9th April. This letter had also been published in the B&R as an open letter. HTC had written a response which was published in the B&R on 31st March. 

Prior to the meeting, TS had drafted a statement on the road closures for HTC’s website and Facebook page and circulated to Councillors. Once the statement is agreed, it will be published on the website and Facebook page.
TS said she is going to contact the individual businesses and ask them exactly what their issues are. FH agreed that this was a good idea and a a proactive approach. If any emergencies arise, this can be looked at again in HTC’s next meeting. All Councillors agreed with this approach.
(iii) Bollards installation from 12th April – any issues/emergency service access
JL had informed TS that the bollards had been ordered and that once they have been installed, they will be HTC’s responsibility to put up and down. The Emergency Services will be given the code. FH asked who would be responsible for putting the bollards up and down? Should HTC employ someone to do this? TS that ideally this would be part of the Estate Caretaker’s role JBG said could Councillors fill in at the start? RWG raised the issue of insurance. Action: NB to contact HTC’s insurers to see if Councillors are insured to carry out this task or if there is anything HTC needs to do additionally.
(iv) Road closure signage – update/outstanding actions

TS said that the issue of signage relating to the road closures was discussed at the last Comms Sub Committee meeting. The timings are currently wrong as they have last year’s hours on them. Andrew Meredith had been asked to provide vinyls with the new times on them. Andrew is also designing a sign highlighting the new road closures.
TS added that Comms had also discussed there being too many signs and that a walkabout round Hay would be helpful to carry out an audit and rationalise signs. 
(v) Any Exemptions
Councillors agreed to leave the road closures as they stand and review the scheme after two weeks. During this fortnight, no exemptions were to be granted. Action: HTC to meet on Monday 26th April to review the first two weeks’ road closures. 
2719. Late Correspondence – Post Office Closure

This item was moved up the agenda given its importance.
TS reported that HTC had received an e-mail from Steve Like on Friday 9th April (at 6.30 pm) and also via social media to confirm that he is resigning as Post Master and Hay Post Office will be closing. Steve has been unable to sell the building after several years of trying. 
SM asked if HTC could write to thank Steve for his decades’ long service to the town. Councillors agreed to do this. Action: NB to draft a thank you letter for Steve.
Councillors agreed that with all the banks already closed, the closure of the Post Office is another serious blow to Hay. 
Along with Steve’s e-mail, TS had received a number of e-mails from the Post Office with ideas for temporary solutions. For example, one idea from the Post Office is to try ‘Post Office in a Box’, which requires 4G internet capacity, a premise that is a minimum of 3 square metres and has level access. 

IK asked if Pugh’s would be interested in ‘hosting’ the Post Office in a Box? JBG said he had asked them, but they are not interested in the possibility. 

GR said Co-op could host the Post Office. JGB said that although this was possible, it would move the Post Office out of the centre of Hay. Ideally, a down-scaled Post Office with 1 or 2 counters in an existing shop in the town centre would be best and so JBG suggested starting a conversation with businesses in town.
TS said that the UK Government has a grants programme available from June 2021 which has grants of up to £250,000. This might be a grant that could help set up any new Post Office solution.
Other suggestions for possible interested parties were Richard Booth’s bookshop and the service provided by Sally in Glasbury. FH added that there is an empty premise next to ISIS with back entrance access that might be an option for any community-based co-operative. GL asked if Spar could be approached for the ‘Post Office in a Box’, and also would Spar accept an ATM machine? JBG said Spar operates a cash back scheme with no items needed to be purchased, so this is effectively an ATM. SM added that an ATM has the advantage of being available 24 hours a day, 7 days a week. Action: TS to find link to ATM criteria for town centres.
Councillors agreed that there were lots of options and possible partners, including the key one of the Post Office. It was agreed that “Access to Cash”, as it is already set up with a constitution and a bank account would start the process off. Action: JBG and DL, as HTC’s representatives on “Access to Cash” to take this forward and progress the replacement of Hay Post Office.
2720. Sub Committee Reports/Minutes:
(a) Estates and Premises 

(i) Hay (canoe) Taxis – Request for promotional sign at the Gliss
Prior to the meeting, NB had circulated an e-mail from Hay (canoe) taxis requesting putting up a promotional sign in the Gliss car park. SM raised issues with planning permission and being in the BBNP. RWG added that if HTC grants permission for one promotional sign, this could pave the way for many more. Councillors agreed that HTC could purchase its own noticeboard to be sited in the Gliss car park where other organisations could put information notices. This would keep control of the issue with HTC. Action: NB/CW to get quotes for new noticeboards. NB to contact Hay (Canoe) Taxis to inform them of the above decision.
(ii) New portacabin / office proposal for Recreation Facilities
NB explained that HTC has three quotes for demolishing the garage, but only one quote for a new portacabin / office. Councillors agreed to defer the item until the Finance Sub Committee reviews it.
(b) Finance
(i) Minutes of meeting dated 5th March 2021 

DL highlighted the two recommendations from Finance as below:

	FIN505. Recommendation

(i) That Hay Town Council awards Hay Markets a grant of £2,000.00 to help with the running of markets in Hay during 2021/2022

RWG proposed, FH seconded. Unanimously approved


SM proposed accepting the recommendation. JPr seconded. Unanimously approved

	FIN508. Recommendation

(i) That Hay Town Council adopts the new “Small Grants” application form and criteria to replace the existing “Recycling Grants” award programme.

FH proposed, TS seconded. Unanimously approved


JBG proposed accepting the recommendation. SM seconded. Unanimously approved 
(c) Communications

(i) Minutes of meeting dated 10th March 2021
JPr said that there were no recommendations. 

COM227 – SM raised the issue that if Councillors do not get a .gov.uk e-mail address and instead use their personal e-mail addresses, they need to be aware that if a Freedom of Information request is made, personal e-mails on the subject of the request will need to be found and this can lead to an issue between professional and personal e-mails. TS added that she is going to set up council e-mails for GL, JBG and JM. 
(ii) Minutes of meeting dated 8th April 2021
JPr said that there were no recommendations. However, JPr had e-mailed Chairs of Sub Committees asking for reports for the Annual Report 2021. RWG (Estates & Premises) had completed his report. DL (Finance) has asked NB for some information to add to her report and then it will be finalised. JPr added that Councillors had discussed whether to carry out a short video of the road closures, but had agreed to do a series of photographs for the website instead.

(d) Events 
(i) VAGA – Food and Walking Festival (update from TS)
TS said that the name is an old Roman word for the River Wye and means ‘roaming’. The idea would be to hold an event along the lines of Ludlow Food Festival and would include raising money for charity. GL offered to help on the food side. DL and FH offered to help TS organise the event. Action: TS to set up a meeting (Tuesdays, early evening) with food providers including Anna Heywood for the walking element of the event.
RWG left the meeting at 7.15 pm
2721. Request by Powys Teaching Health Board to re-visit Hay for Covid-19 mobile testing unit at Recreation Facilities (26th April – 9th May 2021)

TS said that PTHB has requested a return to Hay to carry out Covid-19 testing between 26th April and 9th May. 

TS had asked NB to get strong assurances from PTHB following several issues with the team last time. This time, the team would not use the Sports Pavilion, just the car park. They had suggested bringing portaloos as well. SM asked what assurances were there in case the portaloos are left in a poor condition. TS asked Councillors how they would like to progress this request. Councillors agreed to let the team re-visit on the proviso that they didn’t bring portaloos, but instead used the existing toilet provision at the recreation facilities.
Action: NB to inform PTHB of this decision. JM to change the date on the banners for the car park.
2722. “Hay Welcomes Everyone” campaign – JBG

JBG sent out some information relating to this campaign prior to the meeting. NB had checked legal advice with OVW who had said it was a topic HTC could consider as it was based on equality from the information provided.
JBG said that the CofC had put this forward and was keen to ask HTC to support the initiative. It would involve something along the lines of a Fairtrade sticker to be displayed in businesses windows. IK was in favour.

JGB added that it is about a general message, not picking out any specific group. 

RWG re-joined the meeting
DL raised a concern about the scheme and explained that shop keepers should welcome everyone as a matter of course and asked what if a business doesn’t put a sticker in their window – would they then be discriminated against for not signing up to the scheme? JM added that in his experience, Hay has always been a very welcoming place. SM, GL and FH all agreed that Hay is a welcoming town already, and is a richer place for it. TS added that the initial sticker design does tend to suggest the campaign is aimed at race and colour.

IK suggested the group looking at carrying this initiative forward should carry out wider consultation. FH agreed, but thought that this was a different issue.

JBG said the scheme was in its infancy. Action: JBG to feedback Councillors’ misgivings to the group and suggest a more formal consultation needs to be carried out before anything further can be considered by HTC.

2723. Hay Common Community Asset Transfer
SM said that he. RWG, FH and AP had held a meeting to discuss this item, but deferred the item until Hay Cemetery has been purchased.
2724.  Hay Cemetery

(i) Update on purchase of land

The latest e-mail from Philip Sherrard (Powys CC) to Catherine Haworth (Williams Beales & Co) on 9th April said he had posted the 4 legal documents required to complete the purchase of land today, 12th April. The 4 documents are:

· Lease

· Sub Lease

· Memorandum of Understanding

· Statutory Declaration of Notice less than 14 days.

TS added that the documents have HTC’s old address on them, but this will be remedied by our solicitors.

RWG proposed that, once these documents have arrived, and one copy signed and sealed and returned to Powys CC, and the £90k transferred into HTC’s bank account, the land can be purchased without need for a further meeting or decision. FH seconded the proposal. Unanimously approved
2725. Consultation
(i) BBNP consultation on Local Development Plan – Retail Care

TS hasn’t had time to complete HTC’s response yet, but will do so tomorrow before the deadline.

(ii) Litter and Fly Tipping Prevention Plan for Wales (OVW)

SM and RWG had sent NB comments prior to the meeting. The comments centred around the fact that fines need to be much higher to have any effect. SM added that it’s a 16-page document, so to complete would need to be done outside the meeting. But SM said that there is nothing in the consultation that will impact directly on Town Councils. 
2726. Play Area Monthly Inspections

AP was not present. RWG said there were no issues to report. A fence panel had come down, but GR had put it back up again. TS noted that at Brecon Road there are good condition green railings, but then a rusty old gate. Should HTC look to get the gate painted to match the railings? TS also said that HTC is still waiting for Powys CC to supply, ‘No dogs allowed’ and ‘No dog fouling’ signs. Action: Estates and Premises to take these issues forward. 
2727. Report of the Clerk/Responsible Financial Officer

(i) Correspondence

(a) Hay Festival – Signs Request
Hay Festival had requested permission to install promotional signs on street lighting columns and the railings of the Cheesemarket and the Buttermarket. Action: NB to ask Hay Festival to make their request to Powys CC and the respective trustees of the Cheesemarket and Buttermarket

(b) Cate Hart – Request for radar key for Oxford Road toilets

RWG had responded to this to all Councillors and added that radar keys can be bought by anyone and so open to abuse. Effectively HTC could then be subsidising anyone to use the disabled toilets. Action: TS will contact Cate to explain this to her.
(c) Newport Street (x5 letters x1 e-mail) speeding traffic/20mph zone   

for Hay

Prior to the meeting, NB had e-mailed Councillors with 5 letters and 1 e-mail from residents of Newport Street regarding speeding traffic and the possibility of a 20mph zone for Newport Street and Hay in general. Action: NB to write to Cusop Parish Clerk to say HTC would like to offer its support on this issue.
(d) Nigel Boothby e-mail/NHS Frontline Workers day – 5th July 2021 

NB said he had spoken to Nigel Boothby and Nigel had explained that the Masons will be holding various activities on the day to celebrate the work of NHS frontline workers, particularly in the light of the Covid-19 pandemic. The activities will include: playing the Last Post at 11.00 am and inviting guests to a buffet lunch at the Lodge. HTC will be invited to send representative(s). 

(e) Karen Thomas e-mail – diverse play provision request

Prior to the meeting, NB had circulated an email from Karen Thomas. TS said that the e-mail says that there is almost no play provision in Hay suitable for children with learning difficulties and/or physical mobility issues. SM added that the young girl is unable to support her own body weight and that pre-Covid 19 HTC was about to look at its play provision to be as inclusive as possible. Action: NB was asked to add this to the next meeting of Estates and Premises. NB also to write to Karen asking if she would like to help HTC draw up a plan for inclusive play in Hay.
(f) Kelvyn Jenkins “Hay 75 World War II Remembered/100 year Royal British Legion

(i) Bunting to be installed in Hay – request
JBG had spoken to Hay Festival about the bunting they will be putting up in Hay and the Festival has agreed to leave the bunting up in town over the Summer.
IK left the meeting at approximately 8.00 pm
(ii) Window competition for Hay’s businesses and residents request

JBG agreed to speak with Kelvyn about this competition.
Late Correspondence: Post Office Closure–see agenda item 2719 above
(ii) Bank balances 
NB said that the bank balances at 24th March were as follows:

Main Account                     = £47800.50
Council Premises Account    = £14291.76
Project Account 

      = £10230.02
Deposit 


      = £14827.44
(iii) Bank reconciliations – NB to complete for next Finance Sub Committee.
2728. Report from County Councillor
GR said that the dog fouling signs on order with Powys CC will probably need Powys CC to be included on the sign from a legal point of view. GR has taken on the role of Guardian for the defibrillator and the defibrillator at the Sports Pavilion has been updated. The 1-hour free parking at Oxford Road will be updated with new signage. GR has put in a question to Powys CC regarding garden waste, which is currently running at a £100,000 loss a year.
SM asked GR about the delayed re-surfacing at High Town. GR said that this was in the work programme, but had been delayed by Covid-19. GR will follow this up.

GL asked GR about the flooding issues on Llanigon Road. GR said that there had been a delay because culverts were needed and that this scheme is on hold at the moment. GR added that the new pavements for Caepound have finally been agreed and will now progress.

FH informed GR that the belisha beacons are not working again. GR to follow up.

2729. Report from Chairman
TS had nothing further to add.
2730. Reports from representatives

a. Dyfed Powys Police – Nothing to report

  b. Gwynne’s Almshouses – Nothing to report

  c. Dial-a-Ride – FH said that D-a-Ride has a meeting with Trustees        

  arranged to discuss the possible office move
d. Hay School Governors – JM said that the maintenance issues are still ongoing but being resolved by Powys CC. Pupils are undergoing lateral flow tests for Covid-19. They have recently undertaken a Tree Report. The school has appointed a new Headteacher, Richard Morris, who will start on 1st September 2021. 
e. One Voice Wales – JPr said nothing further to report
f. Bronllys Wellbeing Trust – TS said HTC has been invited to a remote launch of BWT’s 10-year plan on 27 April 2021, 9.30 am – 12.00 pm. GL agreed to attend in TS’ stead.
g. Cheesemarket – RWG said that there had been no meeting.
h. Hay 2 Timbuktu (H2T) – JPr reported that he had attended a remote meeting and that a solar panel light project had been completed.
i. BBNP – TS will be attending a meeting to discuss the BBNP Management Plan. There is also a meeting on 16th April that TS will attend if available.
j. Chamber of Commerce – IK had left the meeting.
k. Hay Summer Show – SM said he is still waiting to see whether the Welsh Government’s regulations will allow the show to go ahead.
l. HADSCAL community centre (deferred)

m. Hay Markets – FH said that the Markets are very concerned about their financial situation and will be pleased the £2k grant was approved (see item 2720 b. i. above)
n. Hay Castle Trust – JBG said the launch date is still set for 1st October. The building is now watertight and works are progressing internally. Expressions of Interest are now being sought for running the café and catering.
o. Hay Sports Clubs – The next meeting is scheduled for May 2021 before the AGM. NB to arrange meeting. FH said that a lot of people are using the tennis courts and can HTC start looking at grants to improve the site.
2731. Planning

(a)   Urgent Mayor and Deputy Mayor Authorisation – none

(b)   Planning Applications for Comment
(i)     Application Reference: 21/19775/CON – 4 High Town, Hay-on-Wye,    

        Hereford HR3 5AE – Extend opening hours of the café/retail premises
Councillors had no substantive objections. However, TS asked NB to correct the BBNP’s statement that HTC is moving towards a café culture as this is not the case. TS added that the feedback from the BBNP is that there are not enough places to eat later in the evening in Hay. 
(ii)     Application Reference: 21/19762/FUL – Barclays Bank, Broad Street,   

         Hay- on-Wye Hereford HR3 5DD – Change of use of ground floor of     

         Grade II listed bank (A2 use class) to restaurant (A3 use class) 

         incorporating cold food sales and food related retail (A1 use class)
Cllr RWG declared an interest. Cllr GL declared an interest
GL said she didn’t object to the A3 classification change, but had an issue with A1/cold food classification (but had declared an interest). SM asked how many cafes/eating premises did Hay need. TS added that the BBNP did adopt Hay’s Town Plan as Supplementary Planning and suggested HTC refer to this in its response, highlighting the issue of maintaining a suitable mix of retail, cafés etc. FH said that the building had been unused for a significant period of time. No substantive objections, but NB to draw the BBNP’s attention to the Town Plan and maintaining a suitable mix of business types.
2732. Any Other Business
None.
2733. Date and time of next meeting 
Monday 17th May 2021, 6.30 p.m.
There being no further business, the meeting closed at 8.35 pm.

Signed: 
 




Date: 17th May 2021
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